
MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

February 19, 2008

Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 11:15 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Cynthia Carrow, Chair
	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.

	Richard J. Manfredi, Vice Chair
	Curtis N. Kratz

	Jolene Chinchilli
	Jack Lebeau, M.D., F.A.C.C.

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	Burt A. Waite

	Brian J. Hill
	


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Bernie Hoffnar moved approval of the January 2008 minutes contingent on revisions to accurately reflect his comments to the Secretary.  Pat Lupo seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved with the revisions.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Cynthia Carrow announced that Governor Rendell has reappointed Gail Conner and Richard Manfredi to serve on Council.  The following members are seeking reappointment: 

· Thad Stevens  (House appointment) 

· Joyce Hatala and Curtis Kratz  (Senate appointment)

Also, Cynthia reported that there’s no word yet on a replacement for DeEtta Antoun. 

Cynthia reminded the members to put their cell phones on vibrate/silent and to leave the room if they have to accept a call.

III.
OPEN TIME

There were no comments from the audience.

IV.
REGIONAL REPORT

A draft of the 2007 Regional Report had been distributed to members for their review.  Bernie Hoffnar made a motion to adopt the report; Pat Lupo seconded the motion.  The motion carried.

V.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, Executive Director of CNRAC, discussed his council’s priorities for the coming year, which are based on their strategic plan that was adopted in December.

· Review the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources’ (DCNR) grants from the last 10-12 years and determine what was accomplished.  Kurt said the Council wants to provide input that will assist the department with awarding future grants.  He added that DCNR does not have the staff resources to accomplish this on their own.

· Follow up on DCNR’s accomplishments related to the goals in the department’s comprehensive action plan, “Shaping a Sustainable Pennsylvania: DCNR’s Blueprint for Action.”  CNRAC will solicit feedback from the public stakeholders who assisted with developing the action plan.

· Focus on specific findings in the Council’s recently completed Trails and Greenways Study to help guide the department’s future needs.

· Present a draft report on the findings of the CAC-CNRAC Joint Workgroup to members of both councils.  Workgroup members will hold a conference call soon to review a draft of the report.

Kurt said they are still waiting on feedback from the Governor’s Outdoor Task Force on ways to reconnect people to the outdoors.

CNRAC currently has two vacancies (Senate appointments).

Regarding CNRAC’s project with the grant follow-ups, Pat Lupo asked Kurt why grantees aren’t required to conduct and submit reviews/audits.  Kurt said they are, but the required reviews are somewhat superficial, and do not cover extensive periods of time.  As an example, Kurt said a grantee can report that a playground has been constructed.  However, CNRAC wants to determine how much the playground is being used, who’s using it, how it is being maintained, etc.

In response to a question from Curtis Kratz, Kurt said that grantees do submit status reports, but the reports don’t include a long-term progression of the projects.

As a grant writer herself, Joyce Hatala commented that some grants, e.g., educational, are denied because they don’t produce deliverable goods.  Kurt agreed and said the problem with certain grants, such as for educational projects, is that it’s hard to measure the outcome.  Bernie Hoffnar commented that some grant projects, even if they’re not completed or don’t produce tangible results, can have fruitful outcomes, such as getting people to work together in a community.

Richard Manfredi asked Kurt the percentage of grants that are used for actual conservation of natural resources.  Kurt said that would be hard to determine because people would have different interpretations of what conservation is, and would measure the results/impacts of the grants program differently.  Cynthia Carrow said that more outreach funding would enable a greater level of assistance.
VI.
STRATEGIC PLANNING MEETING

CAC’s strategic planning meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 17, at the Appalachian Brewing Company on Cameron Street in Harrisburg.  The meeting will start promptly at 6 p.m.  Rather than develop a “priority list” for the upcoming year, Sue Wilson said the meeting will focus on the fundamental role and direction of CAC.  Jolene Chinchilli agreed and added that Council should self-evaluate how effective it has been and how effective it should be.  Bernie Hoffnar said Council should ask itself, “Why are we here?”  Other questions/comments included:

· We must be independent and offer constructive criticism.

· What is our goal?

· We should refer to our legislative mandate and the language that created us.  

· We should make our role effective.
· Should members of the regulated community be fearful of commenting?  Our strength is our group; we should state our positions as a group.

VII.
DEP/DOH PROTOCOL

Barb Sexton, DEP Special Deputy Secretary, updated Council on the public health tracking program and the interaction between DEP and the Department of Health (DOH).

The health tracking system has received a second five-year grant from the Centers for Disease Control (CDC).  This phase of the program will focus on electronic data collection and input.

Ms. Sexton said that DEP has worked with DOH on several site assessments, e.g., black rain in Shippingport (Beaver County) and cancer incidences in Selinsgrove (Snyder County).  Both agencies also worked with CDC and EPA on radioactive and hazardous waste removal and remediation at several facilities owned by Strube Inc. (Lancaster County).

Ms. Sexton said that when DEP develops regulations, they work with DOH on incorporating public health standards.  She said that while there is no actual “policy” between DEP and DOH, some regulations state when DEP or the company must notify DOH if a standard is exceeded.  She said that most action is case specific.  She added that immediate emergencies are handled through the PA Emergency Management Agency (PEMA), which involves all agencies, and long-term health issues are handled by DOH.

Burt Waite asked what happens when DEP receives a call regarding a cancer cluster in a community.  Ms. Sexton said the call is referred to DOH because they have health/illness data on each county by age, group, etc.

In response to a question by Bernie Hoffnar, Ms. Sexton said that incident-report tracking has been incorporated in PEMA’s system.  She added that this is not an easy data exercise because of the many variables, e.g., new residents in the area, illnesses incorrectly listed as cancer, etc.

VIII.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – Council’s draft letter of support to the EQB regarding the anti-idling proposed rulemaking was reviewed by the members.  Brian Hill moved to send the letter; Jolene Chinchilli seconded.  The motion carried.  Sue Wilson reported that the Bureau of Air Quality has asked for time at Council’s March meeting to discuss the draft adhesives, sealants and primers regulations.  Additionally, Council has requested an update from the bureau on its five-year report and any recommendations they may have developed as a result of reviewing their programs and achievements.  The Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee AQTAC meets on March 27.

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – Sue Wilson reported that the committee had a conference call and met briefly this morning to finalize a letter to DEP that includes a set of questions regarding the waste regulations being amended.  Bernie Hoffnar moved that the letter be sent, pending some revisions; Brian Hill seconded.  The motion carried.  Council is requesting that DEP respond to the questions at the March meeting.  The Solid Waste Advisory Committee meets on April 10 and the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board meets on April 24.

Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – Jolene reported that Council’s comments in opposition of removal of lead as a criteria pollutant under the Clean Air Act was sent to EPA by email to meet the deadline.  Earlier in the meeting, Barb Sexton updated Council on the DEP/DOH public health protocol, one of the issues the committee is tracking.

Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Gail Conner) – Nothing to report.

Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – Burt reported that the committee met this morning with Dana Aunkst, Director of the Bureau of Water Standards and Facility Regulation, to discuss a draft letter  supporting state funding for upgrades for sewage treatment plants as part of the effort to meet federal nutrient reduction guidelines and infrastructure upgrades in general.  Council recognizes the high costs to upgrade plants and the need for new discharge limits to be established.  Council also is aware that inequities exist for reduction from point vs. non-point sources.  In light of the approval of SR 224, which requires a third-party study of the costs for sewage treatment facilities to fulfill the trib strategy, Council will redraft the letter.

Burt reported that Governor Rendell, in response to federal cuts in water quality improvement programs, will sign an executive order to establish the Sustainable Water Infrastructure Task Force.  The task force is to develop a report by October 1 of this year that analyzes issues related to cost-effective and sustainable investment in the state’s water and sewer infrastructure.  Burt suggested that perhaps Council could have a role in the task force.

Walter Heine referred to a document that he prepared on the Chesapeake Bay initiative.  In the document, Walter discusses the rigor of the science behind the bay’s condition and also raises several questions directed at the department.  Walter suggested that Council call for a review of the bay strategy by third-party water quality experts.  Jolene Chinchilli said that the Science and Technology Advisory Committee is an independent body that could be used for this issue.  Walter asked Jolene who the committee reports to.  She said the committee reports to the federal government, Chesapeake Bay Program and the public and its members represent academia, not the government.

Thad Stevens said Council should send questions to the science committee and/or invite them to a meeting.   It was decided that the Water Committee would develop questions and send them to Sue.

Further discussion on this issue ensued and the following questions/comments were raised:

· Is there a sewage problem in PA?  Can it be identified?  Even if there is a sewage problem and it’s resolved, would it be enough to help the bay?

· There is a tipping point for the bay after years of sediment loading.  It’s unfair to blame agriculture, we must get past that.

· We need objectivity in our approach.

· There is a lag time between measures and results.  Improvements we make today won’t be seen for 20-25 years.

· Plants need to be upgraded; there is a severe infrastructure problem.

It was discussed that Council’s letter regarding this issue be re-drafted as a conceptual position statement and sent to PA’s delegates and legislators.  Pat Lupo so moved and Thad Stevens seconded.  The motion carried.

IX.
MRAB ELECTIONS

The terms of two Council members who serve on the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board have expired.  Walter Heine and Bruce Tetkoskie both indicated that they want to stand for re-election for another two-year term.  Bernie Hoffnar asked to put his name on the ballot also.  The Council members voted and Walter and Bruce were re-elected for two-year terms.

X.
NEW BUSINESS

On January 28, the House passed HB 1705, Pennsylvania’s enactment of the Great Lakes Compact.  The bill has been referred to the Senate Environmental Resources and Energy Committee.  Last October, Council sent a letter of support for the bill to the House and Senate chairs of the Environmental Resources & Energy Committees and of the House Intergovernmental Affairs Committee.
XI.
DEPARTMENT REPORT

Barb Sexton, DEP Special Deputy Secretary, gave the department report in Secretary McGinty’s absence.  She updated Council on the following issues:

· The Act 54 report, which is due this year, will be completed in-house.  The previous report was prepared using the services of two professors at California University of PA.  They have since retired and no other outside party has volunteered to take over the project.

· Budget - The Governor, in response to federal cuts in water quality improvement programs, will sign an executive order to establish the Sustainable Water Infrastructure Task Force.  The task force is to develop a report by October 1 of this year that analyzes issues related to cost-effective and sustainable investment in the state’s water and sewer infrastructure.  The report also is to provide recommendations and financing options to support water-related services in the Governor’s fiscal year 2009-10 budget proposal.

· DEP is currently working on revisions of the waste regulations.  The department is encouraging reuse-recycle-recover and finding new techniques to avoid material going curbside.

· The Bureau of Air Quality will be at Council’s March meeting to discuss the 5-year report.

Regarding the draft waste regulations, Walter said the department must be very careful to have a place for material that’s going to be banned or else it will be dumped along roads and in fields.

Gail Conner asked about incinerators in environmental justice communities.  Tom Fidler, Deputy Secretary for Waste, Air and Radiation Management, said the commodity bans will be phased in and the department hopes to encourage/attract private capital and markets.  Gail shared her concerns about tire incinerators going into Chester.

Pat Lupo asked about household hazardous waste.  Barb Sexton said the department’s goal is to get material out of the waste stream via grants, new technologies, etc.

Joyce Hatala said that when communities are denied grants, it’s difficult to set up regional recycling programs.

Burt Waite asked Barb if there could be a role for Council in the Governor’s Sustainable Water Infrastructure Task Force.  She said that Council could review the task force’s recommendations.  She added that the task force would be comprised of representatives from state agencies, local/county government associations and environmental organizations.

Jolene asked about a coalition of Chesapeake Bay states to approach the federal government for infrastructure funding.  Barb said the Environmental Council of States has objected to the President’s cuts in wastewater funding.

Walter said the Chesapeake Bay Restoration Act of 2000 requires a report on management strategies every five years and asked Barb if the department knew the status of this report.  Barb said that EPA released the report three weeks ago and agreed to provide it to Council.

-
-
-

Curtis Kratz motioned to adjourn the meeting, Jolene Chinchilli seconded the motion.  Chair Cynthia Carrow adjourned the meeting at 2:20 p.m.

Notice of the February meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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